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changes in the powers of the Executive Commit-
tee and the Council to render more effective the
conduct of the affairs of the Institute.

Under the leadership of Dean Donald C. Stone
of Pittsburgh, some 48 persona responsible for
training administrators in more than 30 national
institutions met for the first time to set the stage
for continued collaboration and exchanges on
common problems.

The Congress of 1962—an open meeting to
which all interested persons are invited—will be
held probably in the second half of July, at a place
in Europe to be announced.

The 19th Annual Institute on World Affairs,
under the direction of Professor Minos Generales,
was held August 7-25, 1961 at San Diego State
College. With the theme being "Coexistence," the
Institute's academic speakers included: Ross
Berkes, U.S.C.; Eugene Burdick, U.C.; Arthur S.
Flemming, Oregon; Constantine Generales, New
York Medical College; L. F. E. Goldie, U.C.;
Paul Hadley, U.S.C.; John Hutchinson, Clare-
mont Graduate School; Amos Jordan, U.S.M.A.;
Karlin & Capper-Johnson, Lewis and Clark; James
Kitchen, S.D.S.C.; Joseph Lauwerys, London;
Deane Malott, Cornell; Charles Martin, Wash-
ington; Hans Morgenthau, Chicago; Fred Neal,
Claremont Graduate School; Peter Rohn, Clare-
mont Men's College; Robert Scalapino, U.C.;
Charles Schleicher, Oregon; Edward Stainbrook,
U.S.C.; Julian Towster, U.C.; Urban Whitaker,
S.F.S.C.

Other speakers included: Brutus Coste, As-
sembly of Captive Nations; Kenneth Dadzie,

Ghana; John Denson, United Kingdom; Avraham
Harman, Israel; Roger Hilsman, State Depart-
ment; John McNaughton, Defense Department;
Frank McCulloch, Los Angeles Times, Myron
Rush, RAND.

The fifth annual meeting of the Missouri Po-
litical Science Association was held at the Univer-
sity of Missouri, Columbia, on October 13, 1961.
Sessions were devoted to politics in council-mana-
ger cities, the politics of public education, and
ethics in government. George A. Bell, assistant
state budget director, was elected president of the
association for 1962. The association now com-
prises 140 members.

A Mid-America Assembly on the topic "The
Secretary of State" was held at the University of
Missouri on November 16-19, 1961, under the
co-sponsorship of that university and the Amer-
ican Assembly. Sixty persons prominent in busi-
ness, government, and professional circles were in
attendance. Principal addresses were delivered
by Harlan Cleveland of the Department of State
and Norman A. Graebner of the University of
Illinois.

A section on War and Peace Studies will be in-
cluded in the 1962 annual meetings of the Amer-
ican Sociological Association to take place in
Washington, D.C., at the end of August. Persons
interested in submitting papers should contact the
Chairman of the session, Professor Amitai Et-
zioni, at Columbia University.

OTHER ACTIVITIES
The University of Michigan has received a

grant of approximately $3,000,000 from the Ford
Foundation to be spent over the next ten years in
area and international studies. The terms of the
grant provide for a total of $1,800,000 for the
Chinese, Japanese and Middle Eastern Centers
for the ten year period. $500,000 of the grant is to
be divided over the next five years by the Russian
Studies and Southern Asian Centers for the de-
velopment of research and graduate instructional
programs. The remaining $700,000 is to be spent
over the next five years chiefly by the Law School,
Business School, Center for Economic Develop-
ment, and Center for Conflict Resolution in re-
search and graduate instruction in international
studies.

Under State Department contract, Indiana
University is playing host to a group of chairmen

of Indian political science departments during
1962—February, March and April. Following
study, observation, and discussions at Indiana
University, each visitor will spend some time on
several other campuses. While in Bloomington,
the Indian political scientists will also present a
public lecture series and assist in an Indian Gov-
ernment and Politics course conducted by Rich-
ard F. Crabbs who is coordinating the special pro-
gram. The Indian visitors are: Narayan R. Desh-
pande, Nagpur University; Avadh Behari Lai,
Allahabad University; Indra D. Sharma, Punjab
University; Abdulkarim H. Somjee, University of
Baroda; Hari Shanker Srivastava, Gorakhpur
University; Kopparti V. Rao, Utkal University;
V. Venkata Rao, Gauhati University.

The Mershon National Security Center at Ohio
State University awarded the 1961 prize of $2,500

ht
tp

s:
//

do
i.o

rg
/1

0.
10

17
/S

00
03

05
54

00
07

77
53

 P
ub

lis
he

d 
on

lin
e 

by
 C

am
br

id
ge

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 P

re
ss

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400077753


230 THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE REVIEW

for the best book-length manuscript on national
security submitted in 1961 to George Stambuk,
department of government, Indiana University.

Arthur H. Dean, President of the American
Society of International Law, announced that the
Society has received a grant of $500,000 from the
Ford Foundation, and will now undertake long-
term studies on the legal aspects of arms control
and disarmament, foreign investment and eco-
nomic development, space activities, and federal-
ism in the emerging nations.

Ambassador Dean is the Chairman of the U.S.
delegation at the nuclear test ban conference in
Geneva and a member of the U.S. delegation to
the United Nations for the current session of the
General Assembly. He is senior partner of the
New York law firm of Sullivan and Cromwell.

The Ford Foundation grant will be used to ex-
pand the activities of the 55-year-old Society,
known for its annual meetings and its American
Journal of International Law, which goes to 5000
members and subscribers in 91 countries around
the world.

Charles S. Ascher of Brooklyn College has been
elected president of the conference of non-govern-
mental organizations with consultative status at
the U.N. He chaired a meeting of its bureau in
Geneva in August, 1961.

George M. Belknap has accepted appointment
as visiting associate professor of government at
Dartmouth College.

Paul C. Bartholomew, professor of political sci-
ence at the University of Notre Dame, served
during the past summer as a consultant to the
Republican National Committee at its head-
quarters in Washington, D. C. in the current
reorganization under the new chairman, Repre-
sentative William E. Miller of New York.

Martin Birnbach, formerly of the University of
Puerto Rico, has been appointed visiting instruc-
tor at the University of Nebraska.

Herbert W. Briggs, Goldwin Smith Professor of
International Law at Cornell University and
Editor-in-Chief of the American Journal of Inter-
national Law, was recently elected by the United
Nations to be a member of the U.N. Interna-
tional Law Commission.

Zbigniew Brzezinski of Columbia participated
in the Wilton Park Conference held in November
in England. This year the subject of the confer-
ence was "The Western Alliance and 'Competi-
tive Co-existence'."

Frederic N. Cleaveland, chairman of the de-
partment of political science, University of North
Carolina, participated in a conference in Santiago,
Chile, from September 24 through October 7,
1961. The conference was jointly sponsored by
the Inter-American Development Bank and the
Latin American faculty of the social sciences
(FLACSO). Professor Cleaveland served as a
consultant for the public administration program.

Walter C. Clemens, who received his Ph.D.
from Columbia University (Russian Institute)
has been appointed acting assistant professor at
University of California, Santa Barbara, for
1961-1962.

Percy E. Corbett, professor of foreign affairs at
the University of Virginia gave the address at the
Founder's Day Convocation at McGill University
on October 6. McGill University conferred the
honorary degree of D.C.L. on Professor Corbett
on the same occasion.

Martin David Dubin, assistant professor of
political science, has been awarded a 1961-1962
Roosevelt University faculty fellowship with
leave to do research in Great Britain, the Nether-
lands and Switzerland, on the theory and history
of international organization.

The University of Idaho's Borah Foundation
Lecturer during the first semester of 1961-1962
was Francisco Garcia-Amador, former Cuban
Ambassador and presently a consultant for the
Pan American Union. The theme of this series of
lectures was "Democratic Counteroffensive in
Latin America."

Ralph M. Goldman of Michigan State Uni-
versity is visiting professor of political science at
the University of Chicago for the academic year
1961-1962.

Franz B. Gross of Pennsylvania Military Col-
lege is serving as a visiting associate professor at
the University of Pennsylvania in the political
science department.

George Y. Harvey of the University of Mis-
souri has been appointed, by Secretary Ribicoff,
chairman of a second citizens advisory commit-
tee to study the Food and Drug Administration
and make recommendations to the Department
of Health, Education and Welfare and to the Ad-
ministration.

Russell H. Fifield of the University of Michi-
gan has been appointed secretary of the associa-
tion for Asian studies and a member of its execu-
tive committee.
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John N. Hazard, professor of public law and
government at Columbia University, has been
spending 1961-62 at the Center for Advanced
Study in the Behavioral Sciences, and will serve
as visiting professor of political science at the
University of California, Berkeley, during the
spring semester, 1962.

Robert J. Horgan, chairman of the political sci-
ence department at Clarke College in Dubuque,
Iowa, was elected November 8 to the Dubuque
City Council, for a term of four years.

Will Irwin, Colorado State University, is as-
sociate director for the Citizenship Clearing
House, 1961-62.

Stephen P. Koff, assistant professor of politi-
cal science at the Maxwell Graduate School of
Citizenship and Public Affairs, Syracuse Univer-
sity, has been granted a two-year leave of ab-
sence in order to become resident administrator
of the Syracuse semester in Italy program.

Fred Krinsky, associate professor at the Max-
well School of Citizenship and Public Affairs,
Syracuse University, is a visiting associate pro-
fessor in political science at the University of
Southern California for the academic year 1961-
62. Mr. Krinsky replaces Professor Carlton C.
Rodee, who is on sabbatical leave.

Leslie Lipson, professor of political science at
the University of California at Berkeley, is serv-
ing as acting executive secretary of the institute
of international studies of the University, during
1961-62.

Vernon McKay, professor of African studies at
the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced Interna-
tional Studies in Washington, D. C, was elected
president of the African Studies Association at
the annual meeting held in New York City,
October 20-22. He also served as conference
chairman for the Eighth National Conference of
the United States National Commission for
UNESCO in Boston, October 22-26. This con-
ference, attended by 2000 U.S. and African dele-
gates, dealt with the theme, "Africa and the
United States—Images and Realities." While in
Boston, Dr. McKay was elected a member of the
executive committee of the United States Na-
tional Commission for UNESCO.

Roy Macridis, professor of political science at
Washington University is on leave during 1961-
62 studying the Fifth Republic in France under a
grant from the Rockefeller Foundation.

Laurence Martin has been appointed as visit-
ing associate professor in European Diplomacy
at the school of advanced international studies of
Johns Hopkins Universitjr, located in Washing-
ton, D. C. Dr. Martin has also been appointed a
research associate at the Washington Center of
Foreign Policy Research, which is affiliated with
the School of Advanced International Studies.

Robert Moses of New York City presented the
second annual lecture in The Herman G. James
Lectures on Municipal Government at Ohio Uni-
versity on November 9, 1961. This lectureship
was established a year ago in honor of Dr. James,
a former president of Ohio University.

Morris S. Ogul, assistant professor of political
science, has been appointed senior research as-
sociate at the administrative science center at the
University of Pittsburgh, for the 1961-1962 aca-
demic year.

Robert C. Osgood has been appointed as visit-
ing professor of American Diplomacy and re-
search associate of the Washington Center of
foreign policy research at the School of Advanced
International Studies of Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity, located in Washington, D. C. He is on leave
from the University of Chicago where he is pro-
fessor of political science and research associate of
the Center for the study of American foreign
policy.

Joseph A. Peters, assistant professor of govern-
ment and history, of Beaver College is serving as
lecturer at the University of Pennsylvania in the
political science department.

Robert J. Pitchell, acting director of the Bu-
reau of government research at Indiana Univer-
sity has been named editor of the Indiana Munici-
pal Manual; the first annual edition is scheduled
for publication in March of 1962.

Vasant D. Rao of the University of Bombay is
visiting lecturer in political science and history,
San Diego State College.

S. Grover Rich, professor of political science
and director of the Institute of International
Studies, University of Utah, is on leave during
the academic year 1961-62 while serving as pro-
fessor of foreign affairs on the faculty of the Na-
tional War College in Washington, D. C.

Carlton C. Rodee of the University of Southern
California, is on sabbatical leave for the academic
year of 1961-62.
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E. E. Schattschneider, emeritus professor of
government at Wesleyan University, is teaching
during the 1961-62 academic year in Wesleyan's
experimental college of social studies.

Charles P. Schleicher, professor of political sci-
ence at the University of Oregon is acting depart-
ment head for the current year during the absence
of E. S. Wengert, who is on leave, concluding a
study of the Agency of International Develop-
ment for the Inter-University Case Program.

Paul Seabury, associate professor of political
science at the University of California, Berkeley,
is on sabbatical leave during the fall of 1961, and
holds a Guggenheim Fellowship during spring,
1962.

Glenn Tinder of the University of Massachu-
setts will spend the year 1961-62 on sabbatical.

Frank N. Trager, professor of international
affairs, New York University, is serving as a visit-
ing professor of political science at the National
War College, Washington, D. C. during 1961-62.
He will also, for the third year in succession, be in
charge of the course on southeast Asia at the

Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsyl-
vania.

Robert C. Tucker has been appointed as visit-
ing professor of Soviet affairs at the school of ad-
vanced international studies of Johns Hopkins
University. Dr. Tucker has also been appointed a
research associate at the Washington Center of
Foreign Policy Research, which is affiliated with
the school of advanced international studies in
Washington. He is on leave from the University
of Indiana where he is professor of government.

Maurice Waters has received a two year ap-
pointment as visiting assistant professor at Anti-
osh College.

York Willbern, director of the bureau of gov-
ernment research at Indiana University, is en-
gaged in a special research project for the year
1961-62 with a grant from the Social Science Re-
search Council. Robert J. Pitchell, associate direc-
tor of the Bureau, is serving as acting director.

Sheldon Wolin, associate professor of political
science at the University of California, Berkeley,
is on leave for the year 1961-62.

APPOINTMENTS AND STAFF CHANGES

Stanley V. Anderson, who received both a law
degree and his Ph.D. from the University of
California, Berkeley, has been appointed assist-
ant professor of political science at the University
of California, Santa Barbara.

Paul M. Bernstein has been appointed instruc-
tor in the political science department, Univer-
sity of Pennsylvania.

Thompson Black, formerly head of the depart-
ment of government, has been promoted to chair-
man of the social sciences division at Los Angeles
State College.

Donald Bray upon completion of his Ph.D. at
Stanford, has accepted an appointment as assist-
ant professor at Los Angeles State College.

H. Carl Camp has been appointed as assistant
professor at Tulane.

William G. Carleton has been appointed pro-
fessor emeritus of political science at the Univer-
sity of Florida to enable him to devote full time to
a program of research, writing and lecturing.

Daniel S. Cheever has been appointed asso-
ciate professor in the department of political
science and in the graduate school of public and
international affairs at the University of Pitts-
burgh.

Milton Colvin, formerly of Vanderbilt Univer-
sity and the University of Chicago, has accepted
an appointment as associate professor of political
science at Washington and Lee University.

Frank Dinka has been appointed as associate
professor at Southwest Missouri State College,
Springfield, Missouri.

Clair Doubrovsky has become a member of the
department of political science at Mount Holy-
oke.

George S. Duggar has been named associate
professor of Municipal-Metropolitan Affairs at
the University of Pittsburgh.

Eugene P. Dvorin has been promoted to assooi-
ate professor and appointed head of the govern-
ment department at Los Angeles State College.
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